August 30, 2005

Dear Project Managers: 

As is our practice each year, the NOAA Office of Climate Observation (OCO) requests that you submit to us, no later than October 15, 2005, your annual report consisting of:

1. A progress report for FY 2005 (October 1, 2004 – September, 30, 2005);

2. A work statement and budget for FY 2006 (October 1, 2005 – September, 30, 2006); and

3. Optionally, brief proposals for supplemental funding to support new, additional tasks (“Add Tasks”) that would expand your project in directions supportive of program priorities, subject to availability of incremental funding.

Guidelines and further details regarding these items follow.

FY 2005 Progress Report

1. How the report will be used: The progress reports will serve multiple purposes.

a. Reports will inform OCO Program Staff about progress in building and deploying the ocean climate observing system.  The information in the reports will underlie revisions to the OCO Program Plan for Building a Sustained Ocean Observing System for Climate, will support our efforts to maintain and expand funding for the program, and will provide the basis for fulfilling programmatic accountability requirements implicit to NOAA and government-wide strategic planning and budgeting processes.  The current OCO Program Plan may be viewed at http://www.oco.noaa.gov/ under the link to the Oceanic Program Plan.
b. Reports from all investigators will be collated and published in Chapter 3 of the OCO Annual Report on the State of the Ocean and the Ocean Observing System for Climate, which will appear in the spring of 2006.  Prior versions of this report may be viewed at http://www.oco.noaa.gov/ under the link to Oceanic Reports and Products.

c. In addition, information excerpted from selected reports will be used in developing a concise summary of the state of the ocean for inclusion in the (annual) State of the Climate in 2005 report from the National Climatic Data Center, to be published in a spring 2006 issue of the Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society (BAMS).  Please note that the early deadline for submission of this document to BAMS makes it imperative that we receive your reports by October 15, 2005.
2. Report Format: Attachment 1 provides an outline of the format we ask you to follow for the Progress Report.  While not every suggested item in the outline need appear in every progress report, and while you are free to include additional items if appropriate to your project, we do ask that you follow this format as closely as possible in order to provide a consistent look and feel across all summaries in the OCO Annual Report.  This will also facilitate extracting summary information and system-wide statistics from the reports by the OCO Program Office.  The information we ask you to include generally reflects the information we, in turn, are required to report.  If any of our requests are unclear, we ask that you call or email, and we will be happy to clarify what we are seeking.
3. One report per network*: If your lab/center is implementing projects in more than one network, we require a separate annual report for each network, combining all projects contributing to that network into a single report. For example, AOML’s GOOS Center would file separate annual reports for the Ships of Opportunity and for the Surface Drifting Buoy work.  We recognize the difficulty of breaking out personnel costs, etc., between projects, but please provide your best estimate of the separation.

* Networks:  1) Tide Gauge Stations; 2) Surface Drifting Buoys; 3) Tropical Moored Buoys; 4) Ships of Opportunity; 5) Argo Profiling Floats and Gliders; 6) Ocean Reference Stations (surface and subsurface moorings, time series, cable measurements); 7) Ocean Carbon Networks; 8) Data and Assimilation Subsystems; 9) Analysis/Reanalysis Products; 10) Dedicated Ship Time.

FY 2006 Work Plan and Budget

1. “Base” Project: As a general rule, we anticipate continuing your activities in FY 2006 at the same funding level as FY 2005.  The work plan that we seek, therefore, should address your objectives and articulate the tasks you will perform in FY 2006 under a level funding scenario.  Within this base budget, however, you are encouraged to evolve your approaches to achieving OCO objectives to achieve maximum effectiveness and efficiency reflecting advances in scientific understanding and technology.  Any significant departures from past plans, however, must be accomplished in accordance with the Ten Climate Monitoring Principles (see Attachment 2), and in cooperation with the priorities of international implementation panels, in particular the JCOMM panels, Argo, OceanSITES, and the IOCCP.   
2. Funding Level: OCO will provide separate messages to project managers giving level funding baselines.  In most cases this base will include the Add Tasks that were funded last year, the exceptions being those Add Tasks that were specified as one-year only. 

3. Budget Format: Guidelines appear in Attachment 1.

FY 2006 Add Tasks

Add Tasks present an opportunity to propose incremental expansions and improvements to your base project that you would like to implement.  The President’s FY 2006 budget for the ocean observing system (Attachment 3) includes a funding increase that, if appropriated, will be applied to funding new Add Tasks.  Appropriation remains uncertain at this time but when/if new funding becomes available the OCO will review the proposed additional tasks and evaluate them against Program priorities.  

1. Content:  Additional task proposals should be no more than two pages and should be appended to FY 2006 work plan submissions.  If possible, investigators should develop several modestly priced additional tasks rather than a single high priced task so that the system can be built incrementally according to actual funding availability.  A cost estimate should be included for each task but a detailed budget is not necessary.  When/if additional funding becomes available and tasks are selected, we will then ask for detailed budgets.  Please list proposed additional tasks in your recommended priority order.

2. Program Priorities:  The number one priority for OCO is achieving global coverage by the in situ networks in accordance with the GCOS Implementation Plan (GCOS-92), which is available by link from www.oco.noaa.gov.  Highest priority for new funding will be assigned to requests that support GCOS-92 and are responsive to the FY 2006 President’s Budget Increase Narrative (Attachment 3).  Please note that congressional appropriations often differ from the President’s Budget.  Project Managers should therefore use the President’s Budget as guidance, but should not be constrained by it.

3. Who may propose: Requests for incremental funding for Add Tasks will be accepted from current program participants.  Collaborations with new investigators or institutions may be proposed as long as they are linked to ongoing sustained observing system activities.

Please submit your annual progress report, work plan, and proposals for Add Tasks no later than October 15, 2005 so that we can move money to you as soon as it becomes available in the new fiscal year.  It is also imperative that your reports be received on time because our deadline for submission of ocean information to the BAMS article referred to above is rapidly approaching.

Method of Submission

Your report should be submitted electronically by October 15, 2005 to climate.observation@noaa.gov.  Follow with hard copy to: 

NOAA Office of Climate Observation

1100 Wayne Avenue, Suite 1202

Silver Spring, MD 20910

1-301-427-2332

Thank you for your continued dedication to building the sustained ocean observing system for climate.  

Yours truly,

Joel Levy

Program Officer

Email: joel.levy@noaa.gov
Tel: 301-427-2375
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